ST CHARLES CATHOLIC PRIMARY SCHOOL
MINUTES OF THE GOVERNORS’ MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 4 FEBRUARY 2019 AT 4PM
PRESENT

                                                S Roberts (Chair)                 A  Roberts (Headteacher)

                                                N McCloy                             Cllr. S Jennings                  
                                                M Burke                               J Fardelin                      
                                                W Hughes                            F Stoddart
                                                B Battersby                          H Broekman
ALSO PRESENT
                                               M Walker                             Deputy Headteacher
                                               C Hodson                            Clerk to the Governors
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	WELCOME AND OPENING PRAYER
S Roberts welcomed those present to the meeting and asked A Roberts to open the meeting with a prayer.

CONSIDERATION OF APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were received from Father Preston and J Cassell.
These apologies were noted and accepted.

CONFIDENTIALITY

The Chair reminded Governors of the need for confidentiality relating to matters discussed at Governors’ and Committee meetings.
NOTICE OF ITEMS FOR ANY OTHER BUSINESS

i.    Term Dates for academic year 2019-2020      A Roberts

ii.   SLA for Clerking Service                                 A Roberts
iii.  Confidential Item                                             S Roberts
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS
No additional interests were declared.
No interests were declared at this point, relating to this meeting’s agenda.

MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 29 OCTOBER 2018
Minutes of the meeting held on 29 October 2018 had been circulated previous to the
meeting and had also been uploaded onto the Governors’ Zone following the last meeting.
It was proposed by N McCloy, seconded by J Fardelin  and unanimously agreed that the minutes were a true and correct record and that they be signed by the Chair.

MATTERS ARISING
18/33   Declaration of Interest
             A Roberts stated that she has not as yet received a completed Declaration

             of Interest form for the current academic year from H Broekman and the Clerk 
             agreed to follow this up.

18/35   Matters Arising – iv. Director’s Items – Summer 2018 – 3. SEND Strategy.

             Cllr. Jennings stated that she would follow up with the Education Select 

             Committee to see if there was any further information from the outcome of the 

             SEND Strategy consultation.
18/38   Reports from Committees – Finance/Staffing/Premises Committee

            iii.  Governors’ Decision Planner and iv. Terms of Reference

            Copies of the above documents had been uploaded onto the website.

18/39  Committee Membership/Specific Responsibilities/Class Link Governors

            The Clerk confirmed that she informed SiL Governor Services of Cllr. Jennings

            re-appointment as Authority Governor.

Any other Matters Arising would be covered within today’s agenda.

CHAIR’S CORRESPONDENCE
S Roberts stated that he had received a letter from a member of staff and that this would be covered under Agenda Item 16 – Any Other Business Minute 19/iii.
HEADTEACHER’S REPORT
Copies of the Headteacher’s Report, update from LPHA Liverpool Learning Partnership, SEND Review/LA – January 2019, Geography Report and Progression document History Report and progression document and Music Report had been circulated to Governors previous to the meeting.
A Roberts highlighted the following:

Admissions
Since writing the report the number on role had reduced by 1 pupil to191 as the pupil had transferred to a school nearer home.

A list of mobility since the last report was listed.

A Roberts stated that there were only 25 pupils in each of the EYFS, Year 4 and Year 6 cohorts and from the draft minutes of the Finance/Staffing/Premises Committee Governors will see the lengthy discussion which had been held re the financial impact of this.

See Minute 19/09 -  iii. Marketing Group 

SEND

As a City, Ofsted inspected provision for SEND throughout the Local Authority in January and whilst the report has not yet been published, headteachers were advised at LPHA that there was a big emphasis on Health and how different stakeholders are communicating.

An independent review of SEND provision within the Local Authority was commissioned in January, funding for which has been provided by the Government.

The Review will take six months and all sectors will be involved in discussions and A Roberts referred Governors to the SEND Review/LA document which had been circulated previous to the meeting.

A Roberts stated that as a City it is a difficult time for SEND provision and hopefully the provision will move forward as we now have a named practitioner at Alder Hey as, whilst some children are receiving diagnosis, some children who need a diagnosis cannot access the relevant provision they need.

She added that whilst the latest Review funded by Central Government will take six 

months, the concern is the lack of monies from Central Government and how these monies are allocated within the system and she hopes there will be clarity of this at the end of the six months. 

A Roberts stated that as a Headteacher we also need clarity of personnel within the SEND department owing to staff changes within SiL.

Safeguarding and Child Protection

All staff were aware of Keeping Children Safe in Education 2018.

The Single Central Record is up to date.

An anonymised overview of ‘need’ had been provided to the Curriculum and Pastoral Committee and a summary of need was included in the Headteacher’s report.

The new Safeguarding 175 Audit had been received last week which will be completed and shared with the Chair of Governors.

Headlines – Teacher Assessment – December 2018

Headline data and some context data in terms of mobility for EYFS through to Year 6 was included in the report which is based on Teacher Assessment, although optional NFER tests were used in KS2 to support Teacher Assessment.
Booster classes commenced in January 2019 and A Roberts stated that she was grateful to the staff for the extra support they were providing after school for Year 6.
She added that this year booster classes had commenced in the Spring Term as from their KS1 baseline, Year 6 were not on track to make sufficient progress and also Year 6 is a small cohort which includes a group of children with specific needs.

The current Years 3, 4 and 5 are on track to make sufficient progress from the baseline.

Premises
A Roberts stated that the rolling programme of work on the refurbishment of the KS2 classrooms and communal/resource area commenced today and wished to record her thanks to everyone who has pulled together to get the Year 6 classroom ready for the start of work today.

She added that there is a six week working schedule for completion of the work.

Governors asked if one class at a time would be refurbished?
A Roberts stated that she hoped this would be the case but we have to be prepared for a cross over of classes adding that she will be monitoring the situation during half term as we have to be prepared for contingency plans.

She added that inevitably there will be some disruption but the education of the pupils will remain the main priority and that the pupils will benefit from the refurbishment.
H Broekman arrived at 4.25pm.

School Development Plan/School Improvement Plan

These are working documents and A Roberts stated that she and M Walker meet to evaluate and update them on a regular basis.
Priorities are established by the analysis of data, discussions with the LSIP, inspection reports and discussions with the Archdiocese.

REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES
i.  Curriculum and Pupil Committee

Copies of the draft minutes of the meeting held on 14 January 2019 had been emailed to Governors previous to the meeting.
W Hughes stated that the draft minutes provided a detailed curriculum update as well as 
the updates which were included within the Headteacher’s report.

ii.  Finance/Staffing/Premises Committee

Copies of the draft minutes of the meeting held on 21 January 2019 had been emailed to 
Governors previous to the meeting.
a.  School Financial Value Standard (SFVS)

The Committee had reviewed each of the questions in detail and an updated matrix had 

been emailed to all Governors previous to today’s meeting.

Governors confirmed that they had perused this document and following a brief discussion it was proposed by Cllr. Jennings, seconded by J Fardelin and unanimously agreed that the SFVS be approved and signed by S Roberts and submitted to SiL Finance prior to 31 March 2019.

b.  Best Value Statement

The Committee had reviewed the document which had also been emailed to Governors.

Following a brief discussion it was proposed by Cllr. Jennings seconded by J Fardelin  and unanimously agreed that the BVS be approved and adopted and signed by S Roberts.

c.  Budget
Cllr. Jennings stated that from the draft minutes Governors could see the detailed discussion which had been held relating to the budget.

The next part of the discussion is recorded on as ‘confidential minute 1’ – see separate sheet.

In light of these discussions an extra Finance/Staffing/Premises Committee would be held on Wednesday 27 March 2019 at 4pm.

iii.  Marketing Group

The Marketing Group met in December 2018 and flyers had been delivered to local nurseries and flyers had also been delivered to the Library, Lark Lane Residents Association and Toddler Group.

The school are now on Twitter and the account is updated regularly.

A Roberts stated that we are exploring every avenue of trying to increase pupil numbers and especially need a full Reception for 2019.

There is also now a notice board in Church relating to the school.

N McCloy stated that she had explored interest of a further outlet for leaflets and this would be brought to the next Marketing Group meeting.

Governors asked if there was any possibility of the school having a Nursery?
M Walker stated that apart from lack of space we did look into this a few years ago but were turned down as there was already too much capacity in the area. 
iv.  Pay Committee

Cllr. Jennings stated that the Pay Committee consisting of herself and W Hughes met with the Headteacher on 5 November 2018.

The Committee approved the Headteacher’s recommendations relating to pay progression for the Teaching Staff which had been agreed in line with the Teachers;’ Pay Policy 2018-2019.

The recommendations were backed up with supporting anonymised evidence.

The Headteacher’s Performance Management Committee had met last term and their 

recommendations to the Pay Committee had also been agreed.

All pay progression payments had been backdated to 1 September 2018.

APPROVAL OF POLICIES
The following policies had been reviewed and updated as necessary by the relevant Committees and had been uploaded onto the Governors’ Zone and were being recommended for approval.
Recommended by the Curriculum/Pupil Committee

Admission Policy, Child Protection Policy, Care and Control Policy, Child Not Being 
Collected Policy and Procedure, Supporting Pupils with Medical Conditions (Administration of Medicines) Policy and the Prevent Duty (this policy is from the DfE and cannot be amended in any way)
Finance/Staffing/Premises Committee
Grievance Policy, Managing Allegations Policy, Leave of Absence Policy.
It was unanimously agreed that the above policies be approved and adopted.

GOVERNING BODY ITEMS

i.  Governor Training
S Roberts stated that he had attended the Liverpool Governors’ Forum conference in November 2018 and also Inspection Data update training.

He added that he had also attended an ‘Effective Chairing’ session at LACE which evaluates our performance and that he would email copies of the overheads to Governors.

 As the school do not have an SLA with SiL Governor Services, Governors were asked to book courses via A Roberts.

Governors were reminded to inform Cllr. Jennings of any training courses they had attended so that the training log could be kept up to date.

ii.  Link Governor Visits
S Roberts encouraged Link Governors to liaise and meet with their subject leads and following their visits were asked to complete their form for uploading onto the website as these formed a good evidence base of their visits.
N McCloy stated that she had undertaken a Maths walkabout, visited the Breakfast Club and accompanied trips adding that she had provided reports for the website. 

Governors commented on the brilliant Nativity and Carol Service events which had been held in December 2018.
iii.  Director’s Items – Spring 2019
S Roberts stated that he had attended the Chair’s meeting in January 2019 and gave an overview of the various items discussed i.e. Education Landscape including Funding, LAC and Safeguarding, New Ofsted Framework, Headteacher recruitment and presentations from LLP and LGF.
The Clerk stated that she had contacted SiL Governor Services on several occasions as to why the Director’s Items were not available on Governorhub and had been informed that ’the powers that be want to encourage Chairs to attend the termly meeting to get the Director’s Items and that they are still awaiting on a decision as to whether that means Chairs must attend the meeting to get them or whether they can distribute them after the meeting’.

She added that to date the Items were still not available electronically.

Governors stated that the Items were a good source of relevant up to date information and communication between SiL Governor Services and governors is important  Governors felt that these should be accessible to all to read at their leisure and not have to rely on the Chairs attending the meeting as some Chairs may find it difficult to attend through work and other commitments.

Governors asked the Clerk to relay their comments to SiL Governor Services.

DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS

Full Governors’ Meetings
Tuesday 18 June 2019 at 4pm  (Please note change of date of this meeting)
Committee Meetings

Curriculum and Pupils Committee

Wednesday 8 May 2019 at 4pm   

Finance/Staffing/Premises Committee
Wednesday 27 March 2019 at 4pm (extra meeting)
Monday 20 May 2019 at 4pm

Pay Committee

Monday 13 May 2019 at 4pm
Marketing Group

Monday 18 March 2019 at 2.45pm
ANY OTHER BUSINESS
i.  Term Dates for academic year 2019-2020

Copies of the term dates 2019-2020 had been emailed to Governors.

A Roberts stated that these are the Local Authority standardised dates which had been  linked in with neighbouring authorities.

The dates marked in ‘green’ identify the school’s INSET days.

Following a further brief discussion it was proposed by B Battersby, seconded by N McCloy and unanimously agreed that the Local Authority recommended term dates be approved.

The Clerk left the meeting while the next item was discussed.

ii.  Clerking Service Level Agreement

It was agreed that the school continue to buy in C Hodson via a Service Level Agreement as Clerk to the Governors for the financial year 2019-2020 and the Service Level Agreement was signed by the Headteacher.

The Clerk returned to the meeting.
iii. Letter from member of staff

Discussed as ‘confidential minute 2’ – see separate sheet.

As there was no further business the Chair thanked those present for attending and the meeting closed at 5.25pm.   

Signed……………………………………………..  Date……………………………….
ST CHARLES CATHOLIC PRIMARY SCHOOL

CONFIDENTIAL MINUTES OF THE GOVERNORS’ MEETING HELD ON
 MONDAY 4 FEBRUARY 2019 AT 4PM

CONFIDENTIAL MINUTE 1 

REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES -
ii.  Finance/Staffing/Premises Committee - c.  Budget
With regard to the budget for 2019-2020 and 2020-2021 and beyond, Governors need to look at some practical changes.

Particularly from the detailed discussion taken at the Committee and previously reported to Governors, we know that the staffing structure as it currently stands cannot be maintained due to falling income and increasing expenditure.

The main reasons for this are a reduction in the National Funding Formula, pupil numbers are not at capacity and an increase in pension costs.

Ideally staffing costs as a percentage of the formula should be between 85%-90% whereas currently the school’s staffing costs are 94% this financial year and whilst years 2 and 3 are indicative figures at present these show staffing costs increasing to 100.3% and 105.4% respectively.

Governors commented that these figures are not financially sustainable and agreed with the Headteacher that some difficult decisions will have to be made.

Governors stated that whilst we currently have in year deficits, we are drawing on our reserves to set a balanced budget but this situation cannot continue as we would not be permitted to set a deficit budget hence we need to start and look at a plan at this point in time to prevent this situation arising.
A Roberts stated that in looking forward it would be wise of the Governing Body to start looking at how we are going to continue to sustain a good and efficient education for the pupils.
She added that with a reduction in funding even if pupil numbers were to capacity we could not sustain the current staffing levels in the future.

S Roberts stated that he had attended the Chair’s meeting when they were informed that monies from Central Government have been reduced adding that the reality is that it is our responsibility as Governors to make sure that within our budget we are delivering a proper quality service for the pupils.

Governors asked what is the process for a staffing restructure and could this be in place for September 2019?
The Chair and Headteacher explained that any restructure would have to take place in line with statutory procedures and consultations and would be a very tight timeline for September 2019.
Governors stated that whilst 3 budget scenarios had been given to the Committee, we need some proposals of what a staffing restructure would look like.
Governors asked what timeline the Headteacher was looking at?

A Roberts stated that it would not be appropriate to make a hasty decision and would be looking at September 2020 for a staffing restructure to be in place.

Following a further discussion it was agreed that in the first instance, an additional Finance/Staffing/Premises Committee be arranged so that the Headteacher could present some relevant proposals to the Committee.

Signed........................................................  Date................................................

 CONFIDENTIAL MINUTE 2 
 ANY OTHER BUSINESS iii. Letter from member of staff
S Roberts stated that he had received a letter from A Roberts informing him of her intention to retire hence she is tendering her resignation as Headteacher with effect from 31 August 2019.

Governors reluctantly accepted the resignation stating that she would be greatly missed but that there would be an opportunity at a later date to acknowledge the way in which Annamaria had moved the school forward including a successful Ofsted and RE Inspection during her three years as Headteacher.

A discussion was held when S Roberts stated that we need to look at all the options of how to take this forward in conjunction with discussions and the support from the LSIP and the Archdiocese.

It was agreed to hold an initial meeting of the Governors which would be an opportunity  to put forward any ideas and this would be held on Monday 11 February 2019 at 11am at the Parish Centre.

S Roberts asked those Governors who were unable to attend to email him with any ideas/suggestions prior to Monday’s meeting.
A Roberts stated that staff have been informed of her retirement and she will also upload a statement on the website so that parents/carers and the community are informed of her impending retirement.
Signed.............................................................  Date................................................
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